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PREFACE

	The present volume on the Future of Road-making in America presents representative opinions, from laymen and specialists, on the subject of the road question as it stands today.

	After the author's sketch of the question as a whole in its sociological as well as financial aspects, there follows the Hon. Martin Dodge's paper on "Government Coöperation in Object-lesson Road Work." The third chapter comprises a reprint of Hon. Maurice O. Eldridge's careful article, "Good Roads for Farmers," revised by the author for this volume. Professor Logan Waller Page's paper on "The Selection of Materials for Macadam Roads" composes chapter four, and E. G. Harrison's article on "Stone Roads in New Jersey" concludes the book, being specially valuable because of the advanced position New Jersey has taken in the matter of road-building.

	For illustrations to this volume the author is indebted to the Office of Public Road Inquiries, Hon. Martin Dodge, Director.

	A. B. H.

	Marietta, Ohio, May 31, 1904.

	

CHAPTER I. THE FUTURE OF
ROAD-MAKING IN AMERICA

In introducing the subject of the future of
road-making in America, it may first be observed that there is to
be a future in road-building on this continent. We have today
probably the poorest roads of any civilized nation; although,
considering the extent of our roads, which cover perhaps a million
and a half miles, we of course have the best roads of any nation of
similar age. As we have elsewhere shown, the era of railway
building eclipsed the great era of road and canal building in the
third and fourth decades of the old century, and it is interesting
to note that freight rates on American railways today are cheaper
than on any railways in any other country of the world. To move a
ton of freight in England one hundred miles today, you pay two
dollars and thirty cents; in Germany, two dollars; in France, one
dollar and seventy-five cents; in "poor downtrodden" Russia, one
dollar and thirty cents. But in America it costs on the average
only seventy-two cents. This is good, but it does not by any means
answer all the conditions; the average American farm is located
today—even with our vast network of railways—at least ten miles
from a railroad station. Now railway building has about reached its
limit so far as mileage is concerned in this country; in the words
of Stuyvesant Fish, president of the Illinois Central Railroad
Company, we have "in the United States generally, a sufficiency of
railroads." Thus the average farm is left a dozen miles from a
railway, and in all probability will be that far away a century
from now. And note: seventy-five per cent of the commerce of the
world starts for its destination on wagon roads, and we pay
annually in the United States six hundred million dollars
freightage to get our produce over our highways from the farms to
the railways.

Let me restate these important facts: the
average American farm is ten miles from a railway; the railways
have about reached their limit of growth territorially; and we pay
six hundred million dollars every year to get the seventy-five per
cent of our raw material and produce from our farms to our
railways.

This is the main proposition of the good roads
problem, and the reason why the road question is to be one of the
great questions of the next half century. The question is, How much
can we save of this half a billion dollars, at the least
expenditure of money and in the most beneficial way?

In this problem, as in many, the most important
phase is the one most difficult to study and most difficult to
solve. It is as complex as human life itself. It is the question of
good roads as they affect the social and moral life of our rural
communities. It is easy to talk of bad roads costing a half billion
dollars a year—the answer should be that of Hood's—"O God! That
bread should be so dear, and flesh and blood so cheap." You cannot
count in terms of the stock exchange the cost to this land of poor
roads; for poor roads mean the decay of country living, the
abandonment of farms and farm-life, poor schools, poor churches,
and homes stricken with a social poverty that drives the young men
and girls into the cities. You cannot estimate the cost to this
country, in blood, brain, and muscle, of the hideous system of
public roads we have possessed in the decade passed. Look at any of
our cities to the men who guide the swift rush of commercial,
social, and religious affairs and you will find men whose
birthplaces are not preparing another such generation of men for
the work of the future.

For instance, bad roads and good schools are
incompatible. The coming generation of strong men and strong women
is crying out now for good roads. "There is a close and permanent
relation," said Alabama's superintendent of education, "existing
between good public roads and good public schools. There can be no
good country schools in the absence of good country roads. Let us
be encouraged by this movement looking toward an improvement in
road-building and road-working. I see in it a better day for the
boys and girls who must look to the country schools for
citizenship." "I have been longing for years," said President Jesse
of the University of Missouri, "to stump the capital state, if
necessary, in favor of the large consolidated schoolhouse rather
than the single schoolhouses sitting at the crossroads. But the
wagons could not get two hundred yards in most of our counties.
Therefore I have had to smother my zeal, hold my tongue, and wait
for the consolidated schoolhouse until Missouri wakes to the
necessity of good roads. Then not only shall we have consolidated
schoolhouses, but also the principal of the school and his wife
will live in the school building, or in one close by. The library
and reading-room of the school will be the library and reading-room
of the neighborhood.... The main assembly room of the consolidated
schoolhouse will be an assembly place for public lectures.... I am
in favor of free text-books, but I tell you here and now that free
text-books are a trifle compared with good roads and the
consolidated schoolhouse." It is found that school attendance in
states where good roads abound is from twenty-five to fifty per
cent greater than in states which have not good roads. How long
will it take for the consolidated schoolhouse and increased and
regular attendance to be worth half a billion dollars to American
men and women of the next generation?

This applies with equal pertinency to what I
might call the consolidated church; good roads make it possible for
a larger proportion of country residents to enjoy the superior
advantages of the splendid city churches; in fact good roads have
in certain instances been held guilty of destroying the little
country church. This could be true within only a small radius of
the cities, and the advantages to be gained outweigh, I am sure,
the loss occasioned by the closing of small churches within a dozen
miles of our large towns and cities—churches which, in many cases,
have only occasional services and are a constant financial drain on
the city churches. Farther out in the country, good roads will make
possible one strong, healthy church where perhaps half a dozen weak
organizations are made to lead a precarious existence because bad
roads make large congregations impossible throughout the larger
part of the year. This also applies to city schools, libraries,
hospitals, museums, and lyceums. Good roads will place these
advantages within reach of millions of country people who now know
little or nothing of them. Once beyond driving distance of the
cities, good roads will make it possible for thousands to reach the
suburban railways and trolley lines. Who can estimate in mere
dollars these advantages to the quality of American citizenship a
century hence? American farms are taxed by the government and pay
one-half of the seven hundred million dollars it takes yearly to
operate this government. After receiving one-half, what per cent
does the government return to them? Only ten per cent. Ninety per
cent goes to the direct or indirect benefit of those living in our
cities. Where does the government build its fine buildings, where
does it spend its millions on rivers and harbors? How much does it
expend to ease this burden of six hundred millions which lies so
largely on the farmers of America? A few years ago a law was passed
granting $50,000 to investigate a plan to deliver mail on rural
delivery routes to our farmers and country residents. The law was
treated about as respectfully as the long-headed Jesse Hawley who
wrote a series of articles advocating the building of the Erie
Canal; a certain paper printed a few of them, but the editor sent
the remainder back saying he could not use them—they were making
his sheet an object of ridicule. Eighteen years later the canal was
built and in the first year brought in a revenue of $492,664. So
with the first Rural Free Delivery appropriation—the postmaster
general to whose hands that first $50,000 was entrusted for
experimental purposes, refused to try it and sent the money back to
the treasury. Today the Rural Free Delivery is an established fact,
of immeasurable benefit; and if any of the appropriations for it
are not expended it is not because they are being sent back to the
treasury by scrupulous officials. Rural delivery routes diverge
from our towns and cities and give the country people the
advantages of a splendid post office system. Good roads to these
cities would give them a score of advantages where now they have
but this one. Like rural delivery it may seem impracticable, but in
a short space of time America will leap forward in the front rank
of the nations in point of good highways.

An execrable road system, besides bringing poor
schools and poor churches, has rendered impossible any genuine
community of social interests among country people. At the very
season when the farm work is light and social intercourse feasible,
at that season the highways have been impassable. To this and the
poor schools and churches may be attributed the saddest and really
most costly social revolution in America in the past quarter of a
century. The decline of country living must in the nature of things
prove disastrously costly to any nation. "The roar of the cannon
and the gleam of swords," wrote that brilliant apostle of outdoor
life, Dr. W. H. H. Murray, "is less significant than the
destruction of New England homesteads, the bricking up of New
England fireplaces and the doing away with the New England
well-sweep; for these show a change in the nature of the
circulation itself, and prove that the action of the popular heart
has been interrupted, modified and become altogether different from
what it was." In the popular mind the benefits of country living
are common only as a fad; the boy who goes to college and returns
to the farm again is one of a thousand. Who wants to be landlocked
five months of the year, without social advantages? Good roads, in
one generation, would accomplish a social revolution throughout the
United States that would greatly tend to better our condition and
brighten the prospect of future strength. President Winston of the
North Carolina State College of Agriculture said: "It might be
demonstrated beyond a reasonable doubt that bad roads are
unfavorable to matrimony and increase of population." Seven of the
most stalwart lads and beautiful lasses of Greece were sent each
year to Crete to be sacrificed to the Minotaur; bad roads in
America send thousands of boys and girls into our cities to the
Minotaurs of evil because conditions in the country do not make for
the social happiness for which they naturally yearn.

Thus we may hint at the greater, more serious,
phase of the road problem. Beside it, the financial feature of the
problem can have no place; the farm has been too much to the
American nation, its product of boys and girls has been too
eternally precious to the cause of liberty for which our nation
stands, to permit a system of highways on this continent which will
make it a place where now in the twentieth century foreigners,
only, can be happy. The sociological side of the road question is
of more moment today in this country, so far as the health of our
body politic in the future is concerned, than nine-tenths of the
questions most prominent in the two political platforms that come
annually before the people.

William Jennings Bryan, when addressing the Good
Roads Convention at St. Louis in 1903, said:

"It is a well-known fact, or a fact easily
ascertained, that the people in the country, while paying their
full share of county, state, and federal taxes, receive as a rule
only the general benefits of government, while the people in the
cities have, in addition to the protection afforded by the
Government, the advantage arising from the expenditure of public
moneys in their midst. The county seat of a county, as a rule,
enjoys the refreshing influence of an expenditure of county money
out of proportion to its population. The capital of a state and the
city where the state institutions are located, likewise receive the
benefit of an expenditure of public money out of proportion to
their population. When we come to consider the distribution of the
moneys collected by the Federal Government, we find that the
cities, even in a larger measure, monopolize the incidental
benefits that arise from the expenditure of public moneys.

"The appropriations of the last session of
Congress amounted to $753,484,018, divided as follows:




	
Agriculture


	
$ 5,978,160





	
Army


	
78,138,752





	
Diplomatic and consular service


	
1,968,250





	
District of Columbia


	
8,647,497





	
Fortifications


	
7,188,416





	
Indians


	
8,512,950





	
Legislative, executive, and judicial
departments


	
27,595,958





	
Military Academy


	
563,248





	
Navy


	
81,877,291





	
Pensions


	
139,847,600





	
Post Office Department


	
153,401,409





	
Sundry Civil


	
82,722,955





	
Deficiencies


	
21,561,572





	
Permanent annual


	
132,589,820





	
Miscellaneous


	
3,250,000







"It will be seen that the appropriation for the
Department of Agriculture was insignificant when compared with the
total appropriations—less than one per cent. The appropriations for
the Army and Navy alone amounted to twenty-five times the sum
appropriated for the Department of Agriculture. An analysis of the
expenditures of the Federal Government will show that an
exceedingly small proportion of the money raised from all the
people gets back to the farmers directly; how much returns
indirectly it is impossible to say, but certain it is that the
people who live in the cities receive by far the major part of the
special benefits that come from the showering of public money upon
the community. The advantage obtained locally from government
expenditures is so great that the contests for county seats and
state capitals usually exceed in interest, if not in bitterness,
the contests over political principles and policies. So great is
the desire to secure an appropriation of money for local purposes
that many will excuse a Congressman's vote on either side of any
question if he can but secure the expenditure of a large amount of
public money in his district.

"I emphasize this because it is a fact to which
no reference has been made. The point is that the farmer not only
pays his share of the taxes, but more than his share, yet very
little of what he pays gets back to him.

"People in the city pay not only less than their
share, as a rule, but get back practically all of the benefits that
come from the expenditure of the people's money. Let me show you
what I mean when I say that the farmer pays more than his share.
The farmer has visible property, and under any form of direct
taxation visible property pays more than its share. Why? Because
the man with visible property always pays. If he has an acre of
land the assessor can find it. He can count the horses and
cattle.... The farmer has nothing that escapes taxation; and, in
all direct taxation, he not only pays on all he has, but the farmer
who has visible property has to pay a large part of the taxes that
ought to be paid by the owners of invisible property, who escape
taxation. I repeat, therefore, that the farmer not only pays more
than his share of all direct taxation, but that when you come to
expend public moneys you do not spend them on the farms, as a rule.
You spend them in the cities, and give the incidental benefits to
the people who live in the cities.

"When indirect taxation is considered, the
farmer's share is even more, because when you come to collect taxes
through indirection and on consumption, you make people pay not in
proportion to what they have but in proportion to what they need,
and God has so made us that the farmer needs as much as anybody
else, even though he may not have as much with which to supply his
needs as other people. In our indirect taxation, therefore, for the
support of the Federal Government, the farmers pay even more out of
proportion to their wealth and numbers. We should remember also
that when we collect taxes through consumption we make the farmer
pay not only on that which is imported, but upon much of that which
is produced at home. Thus the farmer's burden is not measured by
what the treasury receives, but is frequently many times what the
treasury receives. Thus under indir [...]
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